(T) Cortlandville Planning Board Regular Meeting Minutes                      
30 January 2018

Town of Cortlandville Planning Board

Minutes of Regular Meeting - Tuesday, 30 January 2018 – 7:30 PM 

Town Hall Board Room – 3577 Terrace Road – Cortland, NY

Board Members    (*absent)
Others Present
Katherine Wickwire, Chairperson
Bruce Weber, Town Planning/Zoning Officer

Christopher Newell
John B. Folmer, Town Attorney
Nicholas Renzi
Joan E. Fitch, Board Secretary
John A. DelVecchio

John Proud, Town Councilman
Nasrin Parvizi
Applicants & Public Present 
Andrew Porter for Prop, Inc., Applicant; William Baker, Applicant; Gregory Leach, Applicant; David Yaman, Ann Doyle, Doug Withey, Ronald Denniston, Bernice Potter-Masler, Pamela Jenkins, Barbara Leach, Andrea Niggli, John Woodward, Matt Steele, Andrea Rankin, John Finn, Paul Pitkin, Charles & Cheri Sheridan, Gary Baker; Robert Creenan, Cortland Standard Reporter; Sharon Stevans, Volunteer Videographer for Access TV.
Regular Meeting
The Regular Meeting of the Town of Cortlandville Planning Board was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Chair Katherine Wickwire.  
Approval of Minutes – 26 December 2017

A motion was made by Member Chris Newell to approve the Minutes of the 26 December 2017 Planning Board meeting, as submitted.  The motion was seconded by Member Nick Renzi, with the vote recorded as follows:

Ayes:
Chair Wickwire
Nays:
None

Member Newell

Member Renzi

Member DelVecchio


Member Parvizi



Motion carried.

This becomes Action #1 of 2018.
Old Business – None
New Business
Change of Zone Request from Town Board

Chair Kathy Wickwire announced that Item #5, Change of Zone Request from Town Board, on the Agenda was going to be discussed first, as the Planning Board is going to postpone consideration of the request until more information is available, especially from the Cortland County Planning Department.  Chair Wickwire commented that the Cortland Standard never should have written the article in the paper on 29 January 2018 and should have consulted with the Town to find out what the purpose of this meeting was.  She advised those present that there will be discussion, probably at the February meeting, and a public hearing will also be held in the future if it is determined to do so; however, as advised by PZO Weber, one is not required.  The Town Board has referred this request to the Cortland County Planning Department for their review; PZO Bruce Weber confirmed that County Planning plans to meet on 13 February, so this Board will have the County’s report by the next meeting.
Town Attorney John Folmer, in response to Member Renzi’s question, advised that the Change of Zone request was put on tonight’s Agenda so the Board would have it and know that it was there.  Member Renzi commented that “there’s nothing there….no rationale…..no explanation.”

No Action Taken.
Prop, Inc., Applicant/Reputed Owner – 3877 Luker Road – TM #86.17-01-01.000 – Conditional Permit & Aquifer Protection District Special Permit – Proposed Cold Storage Warehouse & Utility Building
Chair Wickwire recognized Andrew Porter, representing the applicant who was seeking a Conditional Permit and an Aquifer Protection District Special Permit to construct a 12,000 SF Cold Storage Warehouse and a 2,304 SF Utility Building on the subject parcel as shown on the maps accompanying the application.  Mr. Porter stated they would not be removing any buildings but wanted to construct “an open storage space, similar to where our last building was…impervious surface.”  It would be enclosed on three sides and used “to keep our trucks out of the snow.”  
Chair Wickwire asked if there would be enough room for fire trucks to maneuver around in there, and Mr. Porter answered there would be; he showed the plans to the Board which indicated 45± feet between the buildings.  She also told Mr. Porter that it was indicated on his paperwork that there were no designated Critical Environmental Areas on the proposed construction site; however, there is one close by at the Water Works.

With no further discussion, a motion was made by Member Newell to forward the Conditional Permit and Aquifer Protection District applications to the Cortland County Planning Department for their review.  The motion was seconded by Member Renzi, with the vote recorded as follows:

Ayes:
Chair Wickwire
Nays:
None

Member Newell

Member Renzi

Member DelVecchio


Member Parvizi



Motion carried.

This becomes Action #2 of 2018.
David Yaman Realty Services – Lime Hollow Road – TM #?? – Proposed Medical Manufacturing Facility – Sketch Plan Conference
Chair Wickwire recognized Mr. Yaman who explained to the Board that he had been approached by an Fortune 500 industry that would like to construct a 35,000 SF medical manufacturing facility on 3.5±-acres in the Town at the former SCM location, as shown on the “Schematic Site Plan” of 1/5/18 which accompanied his 23 January 2018 memo to PZO Weber, a copy of which has been placed on file for the record.  The reason the Board members had no other information is because the company approached Mr. Yaman two weeks ago and wants occupation by 1 October.  He stated he would like this forwarded to the Cortland County Planning Board as soon as possible.  Chair Wickwire advised they could do so once the application is complete.  Mr. Yaman stated he already has an engineer and contractor lined up so will be ready to go “in about five or six days.”  

A 60-car parking lot is planned and they will employ more than 40.  Access will be at two locations on Lime Hollow Road.  There will be a clean room in the building.  The property is properly zoned.  Nothing hazardous will be produced.  Shipment will be by tractor trailers.
At the conclusion of Mr. Yaman’s explanation, a motion was made by Member Newell to send the application to the Cortland County Planning Department for their review when the plans are complete.  The motion was seconded by Member DelVecchio, with the vote recorded as follows:

Ayes:
Chair Wickwire
Nays:
None

Member Newell

Member Renzi

Member DelVecchio


Member Parvizi



Motion carried.

This becomes Action #3 of 2018.
William L. Baker, Applicant/Reputed Owner – 3840 US Route 11 – TM #108.00-02-14.000 – Subdivision of Land

(It is noted for the record that Member DelVecchio disclosed that he had represented the applicant in the past.)

Chair Wickwire recognized Mr. Baker who explained to the Board that he would like to take a 1.77±-acre parcel out of his 34.56± acres, as shown on the map accompanying the application, as his neighbor wished to purchase the larger parcel for recreation. 

With no further discussion, a motion was made by Member DelVecchio to approve the Subdivision of Land, as requested.  The motion was seconded by Member Newell, with the vote recorded as follows:

Ayes:
Chair Wickwire
Nays:
None

Member Newell

Member Renzi

Member DelVecchio


Member Parvizi



Motion carried.

This becomes Action #4 of 2018.
Gregory Leach, Applicant/Leach Properties, LLC, Reputed Owner – 1834 NYS Route 13 – TM #77.00-13-11.000 – Review Conditional Permit Approval

(Reference is made to the 26 December 2017 Minutes of this Board for additional information.  At that meeting, a proposed set of findings was determined which would be sent to each Board member for their review and, if satisfactory, to be adopted at this meeting.)

Chair Wickwire announced that the purpose of this Agenda item was “to adopt the findings for a Conditional Permit.”  All Board members affirmed they had read them.

Attorney Folmer addressed the Board and reminded them that “this is not an application for a new Conditional Permit.  This is a remain from Judge Cerio as we discussed at your last meeting.”  He went on to say that he had prepared from the Board’s conversation at the January meeting a “document that you could use as a guide” to work on for findings.  Attorney Folmer stated he also understood that Board members had received an email from Pamela Jenkins with some suggestions for findings as well, and they could use whatever findings, or combination thereof, as they so wished.  
Chairman Wickwire, referring to the Board’s findings compiled at the January meeting pertaining to Chapter 178. ZONONG, Article XIV. Conditional Permit, §178-75. Structure/use requirements for permit approval, asked the Board if they saw anything that needed to be changed, corrected, or added to.  Member Renzi mentioned the use variance and Attorney Folmer commented that the “use variance, when granted, runs with the land and does not require an additional use variance as long as you’re within the other ramifications.”  He added, “you are not acting on a new request for a variance.”  It is noted that Attorney Folmer had researched a case which supported the Town’s position, and this information had been provided to County Planning Director Dineen; PZO Weber commented that Mr. Dineen’s position may now be different from what is contained in the County’s report.
PZO Weber added that the “additional parcel is not part of this application.  There’s no use on that additional parcel that is associated with this project.  If you go back, it was noted that there would not be a driveway through, so this is entirely on the existing parcel with the existing use.  And the use is an allowed use subject to a Conditional Permit under the Zoning Ordinance in that zoning district.”  Member Renzi commented, “so the project is limited to the 3.1 acres that you mention in Item 6?”  Attorney Folmer responded, “That’s correct.”  

Member Renzi asked about the stormwater plan and was advised by PZO Weber that they did not exceed the criteria in the requirements.

Town Attorney Folmer explained, “In the Judge’s Decision, he enjoined Mr. Leach from making any use of this property until ‘further Order of the Court.’ “  The Judge, he stated, indicates that when this Board indicates its findings and, next month, goes over the SEQRA review, then this information will be provided to Mr. Leach who can then determine whether or not he wants to submit it to the Court to see if that would result in a further Order that might lift the Court’s prohibition it has put in place.  Attorney Folmer stated that the Judge has also asked that this Board review, or provide him with, more information regarding their SEQRA review, and he hoped to have the video of the meeting when that was done.

At the close of this extensive discussion, and upon the Board’s review of the proposed findings developed at their 26 December 2017 meeting, a motion was made by Member Newell that the Town of Cortlandville Planning Board adopts findings of the Conditional Permit, as follows:  §178-75 (A): (1) The proposed use is a permitted use and thus appears appropriate for the area. Considering the other uses in the area, this use produces no conflict; (2) Based upon the expertise of the Zoning Officer and Counsel, we find that compliance has been achieved; (3) Given the character of the general neighborhood, compatibility has been demonstrated; (4) This consideration is found to be inapplicable to the present application; (5) This consideration is found to be inapplicable to the present application; (6) This application is limited to a 3.1-acre parcel.   No plans for expansion or revision have been submitted;  Access to the parcel in question from a second parcel located south of the subject parcel has been prohibited. Any consideration of possible expansion or revision would be speculation and the Board finds that to act upon speculation is beyond the scope of its authority; (7) There is no use of other premises allowed, thus vehicular traffic is not affected in a detrimental manner and safe management of such traffic has been demonstrated by the limiting of such traffic to the 3.1-acre parcel which is the subject of this application; (8) Based upon the details of the present application, the Board finds that pedestrian traffic is not a concern; and (9) Considering the nature of the surrounding area and uses, this project does not result in the diminution of the value or character of other premises and enhancement is not an issue.  §178-75 (B):  (1) Upon review, the Board finds the application to be consistent with the “general  intent”  of both the Town’s Land Use Law and Aquifer Protection Plans; (2) The Board, based upon its experience and familiarity with the area and considering the expertise of the Zoning Officer and Counsel, finds the application is in conformity with the requirements of the applicable provisions of the Town’s regulations and ordinances; (3) The application to construct a drive-thru structure provides no threat to the sole source aquifer or the wellhead infrastructure; (4) The Board finds no detriment to the Town or public welfare in this limited application; (5) This is a limited application and, as such, it is found to be suitable for the area after considering the requirements of the applicable sections of the Code; and (6) It is found that this application causes no effect or detriment to highway traffic and safety.  The motion was seconded by Member Parvizi, with the vote recorded as follows:

Ayes:
Chair Wickwire
Nays:
None

Member Newell

Member Renzi

Member DelVecchio


Member Parvizi



Motion carried.

This becomes Action #5 of 2018.
Town Attorney then addressed the Board, “Originally there was discussion about a 14-acre parcel, and there has been questions raised as to whether or not we are, in effect, conducting a segmented review under SEQRA of a project that involves not 3.1 acres but 14.  And, in Judge Cerio’s Decision he indicated that that question should be resolved by you and because he says an argument could be made on either side.  However, according to the DEC in their discussion of segmented review, a segmented review could even be conducted if the use of any other parcel is speculative and you do not know at the present time.  It is my view that you are perfectly entitled to conduct a review of the 3.1-acre parcel because, one, there has been a prohibition against a driveway on the southernmost parcel and, secondly, that parcel has not been the subject of any use application so you don’t know what if any use that parcel is going to be made.  Consequently, I think that you are entitled to determine that this is not a segmented review of a project.  It is a review of a 3.1-acre parcel.  And that’s the way it was dealt with and that’s what I would suggest that you include in your Minutes” when SEQRA is discussed next month.
Other Discussion
Solar Committee
Chair Wickwire recognized Planning Board Member Nasrin Parvizi, who also is Chairman of the Cortlandville Solar Committee who has prepared draft legislation to regulate solar power facilities in the Town.  She advised that the draft will be submitted to Supervisor Dick Tupper for review before putting it on the Town Board’s agenda.  She brought the Board up to date on what points were covered in writing the draft, and answered the Board’s questions.  The Town currently has a moratorium on all solar developments until 1 March or upon the adoption of legislation. 
Cortlandville Sand & Gravel Mining Permit Request - 765 NYS Route 13 - TM #105.00-03-06.200
PZO Weber commented that the DEC has determined they will be Lead Agency under SEQRA.  Town Attorney Folmer said that the DEC had written a lengthy letter to Cortlandville Sand & Gravel outlining what they thought were deficiencies in the information they were provided requesting the Permit.  Town Board Member John Proud met with representatives of the DEC and the applicant; information requested by the DEC is being produced.  Discussion has also been held regarding when the Town presents their position regarding this request.  The proposed mining project is close (700 ft.) to the Town’s well; they are trying to dig below the water level which has never been established.  It would also endanger Lime Hollow, the marl pond, and the rest of the area, all of which will be presented.  What the DEC has asked for from the applicant is extensive and extremely detailed.  Chair Wickwire was adamant that the Town needed to protect the Town’s well.   It’s been made very clear that the Town is opposed to this proposal because of the threat to their water supply.  The idea was posed to contact our State representatives regarding the Town’s concerns—maybe a letter should be drafted.   Attorney Folmer will consult with John Proud to do so.
John Barden & Hillside, LLC (dba Economy Paving) – 1819 NYS Route 13 – TM #77.00-12-07.000

Town Attorney Folmer advised he had received a letter from Economy Paving’s attorney who “was corresponding with the sewer and water people and attempting to indicate to them that, in his opinion, this was not a full violation issue, but it was a stormwater regulation matter.  Mr. Weber and I are of the opinion that that opinion is incorrect, and I have today drafted a letter . . . to Mr. Neuman who represents Economy Paving, indicating that one, this is a Code matter because when the Planning Board revoked the Conditional Permit, Economy is now in violation of the Code by operating without the appropriate Conditional Permit, that we need a new application for a Conditional Permit documented by an engineering report which the Soil & Water folks will review to determine whether or not it appears to have solved the problem and has gotten the system back to where it is supposed to be in the first place.”  This letter should go out tomorrow.  

Attorney Folmer stated that is his understanding that Economy has re-engineered his system to be back to the way it’s supposed to be and that it is operating appropriately.  There’s no existing engineering drawing, which is what Amanda Barber of Soil & Water wants.  
Chair Wickwire asked Attorney Folmer what will happen if Economy Paving continues to “put us off?”  Attorney Folmer advised that they would be taken to court, depending on the answer received from Attorney Neuman.  

Member Renzi commented that this has been going on a long time and a “due date” should be set forth in the letter.  Chair Wickwire reminded the Board that the subject permit was revoked in September of 2017 and they are still working—without a permit.  She agreed that a date should be established for solving the problem; if not accomplished by that date, take them to court.  John Barden, who was present, stated everything has changed on the EP site.  Attorney Folmer added, “If they were to apply to have the Conditional Permit that was revoked, replaced, . . . then I think you would have to have an engineering report that indicates that what he has constructed is the same stormwater plan it approved when the original permit was approved.  Now if, on the other hand, he were to come in with an application to approve not only what he had before, but something else, then he would have to provide whatever stormwater plan would be required for that larger project.
Member DelVecchio assured Mr. Barden that Attorney Folmer is attempting to get some sort of compliance through Economy’s attorney, which is a reasonable way to address the long-term problem.  He understood Mr. Barden’s problem.
Adjournment

At 8:55 p.m., a motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Member Newell, seconded by Member Parvizi, with all members present voting in the affirmative. 
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Joan E. Fitch, Board Secretary
                                                               E-mailed to Town Clerk, JBF, PB Members, 

 DD, BW, KM & DC on 2/11/18.  
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